



# Remote Learning and School Reopenings

## What Worked and What Didn't

By Megan Ferren July 6, 2021

When schools closed their doors in March 2020 in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, there was a scramble to adjust to remote learning. Classes went online,<sup>1</sup> school meal distribution became grab-and-go,<sup>2</sup> and extracurricular activities and services were paused.<sup>3</sup> Over the summer and into the fall, the debate over reopening took center stage, as school leaders struggled to answer how and when it would be safe to return to the classroom.

The Center for American Progress has been tracking key trends during remote learning and school reopening efforts across the United States. CAP has also applied a racial equity lens to understand how different communities, educators, and students have been affected by these trends. Throughout the past year, states, school districts, and schools across the country have taken vastly different approaches to education. As districts and schools plan for the upcoming school year and life after the pandemic, these trends can help inform best practices to apply and pitfalls to avoid. It is important to note that because most decisions around responding to the pandemic and reopening schools were left to districts and schools, national, and even state-level, data are limited. As such, looking at trends and individual examples is one of the most effective ways to understand what has been happening in education during the past year.

---

### Trend 1: School reopening

By March 25, 2020,<sup>4</sup> all public school buildings in the United States had closed in response to the rising threat of the coronavirus. Schools in all but two states, Wyoming and Montana,<sup>5</sup> remained closed through the end of the school year. Over summer 2020, every state developed reopening plans,<sup>6</sup> providing recommendations to districts on everything from academics and health mitigation measures to food and nutrition and school transportation. These plans resulted in a patchwork of in-person, hybrid, and fully remote education in the fall. At the start of the 2020-21 school year, four states—Arkansas, Florida, Iowa, and Texas—required in-person instruction to be available in all or some grades.<sup>7</sup> While many schools did reopen their doors in some capacity, 74 percent of the 100 largest school districts in the country started the year with remote-only instruction models, affecting more than 9 million students.<sup>8</sup>

In schools that did reopen for in-person learning, a range of health mitigation steps were implemented. In their reopening plans, 40 states recommended that districts require or recommend masks, four called for requiring masks for staff only, and seven did not provide a suggestion or cautioned against mandates.<sup>9</sup> An October survey by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) found that just 65 percent of middle and high school students reported their classmates wore masks all the time in the classroom.<sup>10</sup> Most states also recommended temperature checks and symptom screenings,<sup>11</sup> despite the CDC not recommending them due to inaccuracy. Dr. Anthony Fauci, director of the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, has explained that temperature readings can fluctuate based on weather and will not capture asymptomatic carriers or those for whom fever is not a symptom.<sup>12</sup> An *Education Week* survey found that the most common safety measures being promoted were hand-washing and hand-sanitizing; requirements that sick or exposed students and staff stay home; more intensive cleaning; and mask requirements.<sup>13</sup> The least common measures reported were COVID-19 testing for students and staff, social distancing on school buses, prohibiting eating in cafeterias, and upgraded ventilation. The CDC recommends using these strategies when possible in its Operational Strategy for K-12 Schools recommendations.<sup>14</sup>

By November 2, 2020, significantly more school districts were offering some in-person instruction. Nineteen percent of districts remained fully remote, but 45 percent used hybrid models and 36 percent were fully in person.<sup>15</sup> The districts that were quicker to reopen were more likely to serve a majority-white student population. According to the American Enterprise Institute's Return to Learn Tracker, of "high-minority districts," defined as those that have more nonwhite students than the national district average, 28 percent were fully remote, 42 percent were hybrid, and 29 percent were fully in person, compared with 7 percent, 48 percent, and 45 percent, respectively, for "low-minority districts," or those with fewer nonwhite students than the national district average.<sup>16</sup> This gap in access to in-person learning was, and remains, a significant barrier to instruction for students who are Black, Indigenous, and other people of color (BIPOC), who were less likely to have access to technology and high-speed internet to effectively engage in virtual instruction.<sup>17</sup> Additionally, students living in poverty, who are disproportionately children of color,<sup>18</sup> are more likely to lack educational supports that make learning at home successful, such as a parent with a high school or college degree.<sup>19</sup> These students often face additional stressors such as food or housing insecurity, caregiving responsibilities for younger siblings, and lost income due to a parent's job loss,<sup>20</sup> all of which make remote learning more challenging. Furthermore, students with disabilities have lost access to critical health care and educational supports they received at school when learning at home.<sup>21</sup>

Reopening schools was not a linear path for many districts. As COVID-19 cases fluctuated in the surrounding community and outbreaks were reported in the building, schools would revert to remote learning. For some schools, reopening was short-lived. New Trier High School in Illinois, for example, was open for just five days in

the fall before reclosing due to rising cases.<sup>22</sup> Many schools closed after the winter break period, when cases were on the rise as a result of holiday travel. In New York City, in the four weeks following winter break, 722 schools closed for at least 10 days, with some experiencing multiple closures. Fifty-three percent of open elementary and District 75 schools in the city, which provide specialized instruction for students with disabilities, experienced closures of at least two days.<sup>23</sup>

As of May 3, 2021, only 1 percent of districts across the country were fully remote, 46 percent were hybrid, and 53 percent were fully open.<sup>24</sup> This large shift toward reopening is likely due in part to the fact that 12 states had ordered schools to reopen and two additional states had ordered at least some grades to reopen,<sup>25</sup> as well as the high rate of vaccination among educators.<sup>26</sup> While the in-person learning gap between students who are BIPOC and their white peers has closed over the year, in May 2021, 2 percent of high-minority districts were fully remote, 52 percent were hybrid, and 47 percent were fully in person, compared with less than 1 percent, 39 percent, and 61 percent, respectively, for low-minority districts.<sup>27</sup>

Heading into the new school year, as there is a growing push for all schools to be fully open,<sup>28</sup> districts will need to engage with parents and communities who are BIPOC to better understand their needs, establish trust, and reduce hesitancy to return to school.<sup>29</sup> Not only have these communities been exposed to and contracted the virus at higher rates,<sup>30</sup> but students who are BIPOC are more likely to attend schools that lack the infrastructure to enable safe reopening conditions.<sup>31</sup> As a result, their families are more reluctant to send their children back to in-person learning.<sup>32</sup> School districts must also remain vigilant—ensuring access to vaccines and other health care supports in underserved communities, wisely using American Rescue Plan Act funds to retrofit school buildings that have poor ventilation, and responding quickly and effectively to future outbreaks.

## The good

Milwaukee Public Schools in Wisconsin created a plan that outlined what the district would do and what students, families, and staff would notice as a result.<sup>33</sup> They compared the district's three learning models—virtual, hybrid, and in-person—throughout every section of the plan and provided a transparent and detailed budgetary analysis across 10 categories, including health and safety, facilities, and nutrition. Starting in August 2020, the district has publicly reported symptoms, confirmed cases, and close contact cases as well as which schools had moved to virtual learning.<sup>34</sup> After returning to in-person learning in April 2020, there have been 137 confirmed cases<sup>35</sup> out of the approximately 71,325 students in the district.<sup>36</sup>

## The bad

Florida forced Miami-Dade and Broward counties to reopen in October 2020 for in-person classes ahead of the schedule in the counties' approved plans.<sup>37</sup> Both districts had already planned a staggered reopening that would begin after the first quarter of the school year in order to give them time to put safety measures into place, but following Florida's directive, they complied with the quickened time frame. In the four days after reopening, Broward County reported 45 positive staff member cases and one student case.<sup>38</sup> In the three weeks after reopening, Miami-Dade County reported 74 employee and 177 student positive cases.<sup>39</sup> At Miami Senior High School, 200 students and 17 teachers had to isolate due to potential exposure.<sup>40</sup>

## The ugly

North Paulding High School in Paulding County, Georgia, became a grim example of a rushed school reopening when a now-infamous photo of a crowded hallway went viral.<sup>41</sup> The high school reopened in August 2020 despite an outbreak on the football team, a district policy that mask wearing was a "personal choice," and a statement by the district that social distancing would "not be possible to enforce" in "most cases." The student who posted the photo was initially suspended for doing so in what the school alleged was a violation of the student code of conduct, though the school later reversed the suspension.<sup>42</sup> Nine positive cases were reported at the school in the three days following the date the photo was shared, causing the school to temporarily switch to remote learning.<sup>43</sup>

---

## Trend 2: Digital divide

One of the biggest hurdles that districts faced when schools closed was ensuring that students had the technology and internet access to participate in remote learning. At the start of the pandemic, 16.9 million children nationwide did not have access to high-speed home internet, and 7.3 million children did not have access to a home computer.<sup>44</sup> This included 1 in 3 Black, Latino, and American Indian/Alaska Native households.<sup>45</sup> Students who are BIPOC, students from families with low incomes, and students in rural locations were significantly less likely to have access to the necessary technology to engage in remote learning. As previously discussed, because students who are BIPOC were more likely to engage in remote learning, the lack of this technology resulted in many of them being unable to access their education.<sup>46</sup> Similarly, districts struggled to provide English language learners, students with disabilities, students experiencing homelessness, and students in foster care with the educational services and accommodations they are entitled to and rely on during remote learning.<sup>47</sup>

While progress has been made to close the digital divide, and will continue through the recent influx of federal dollars in the American Rescue Plan, many students have remained offline. One reason for this was a nearly 5-million-unit national laptop shortage at the beginning of the school year that left districts waiting while delivery dates were pushed further and further back.<sup>48</sup> For a district like Morongo Unified School District in California, where every student qualified for free lunch, a 5,000-unit laptop shortage left roughly half of the district's students without a computer.<sup>49</sup> By December 2020, at least 11 of the 25 largest districts in the country were still distributing computers or providing internet access to students.<sup>50</sup> At the start of 2021, 12 million students were still offline due to lack of device or high-speed internet,<sup>51</sup> with about 3 million to 4 million having received home internet access since the start of the pandemic.<sup>52</sup>

Many school districts, such as Montgomery, Alabama,<sup>53</sup> used internet-equipped school buses to provide hot spots to students. While an innovative solution in the short term, cramming students in cars or sitting them outside next to a school bus in the heat or cold for hours is not an ideal learning environment. For households with multiple students and other family members working from home, providing internet service did not always solve connectivity issues. In rural communities, such as Ector County Independent School District in West Texas,<sup>54</sup> providing personal hot spots to students still did not allow them to get online, as their hot spots were not in range of cell towers.

Furthermore, providing technology and internet access did not ensure that every student could thrive in an online learning environment. Many schools were not regularly using computers as part of their school work prior to the pandemic, and students who did not previously have devices at home were more likely to have lower computer literacy levels.<sup>55</sup> In one RAND Corp. survey, only 51 percent of teachers said that all or most of their students have the age-appropriate skills to successfully navigate technology for distance learning.<sup>56</sup> Many students also

lacked support in the household. In Washington state, for example, just 60 percent of parents rated themselves an A or B for their technological savviness.<sup>57</sup> As a result, providing technical assistance to students and their families was a necessary support to ensure student success, but one that was not always available. Another survey from the early months of the pandemic found that one-third of students reported they sometimes or never had access to technical support from their schools to address problems with their devices.<sup>58</sup> However, nearly 90 percent of teachers and a similar percentage of parents reported usually or always receiving help. For some families, accessing the provided tech support could be a challenge. The Equity in Education Coalition launched its own multilingual and multicultural call-in center in Washington state to support families who did not know how to access the tech support provided by districts or who faced a language barrier accessing that help.<sup>59</sup>

While educators may now have more access to technology and support, adjusting to teaching remotely was an entirely new skill set to learn. One Center on Reinventing Public Education study found that less than half of district reopening plans publicly committed to increasing time for professional development and planning during the school year.<sup>60</sup> At the same time, only 66 percent of teachers reported being very or extremely confident in using digital media services for teaching, and 1 in 7 had not previously used K-12 digital media services, according to a survey by GBH Education, a Boston-based public broadcasting group.<sup>61</sup> Training opportunities often depended on district resources, giving educators in wealthy districts an advantage. For example, Elk Grove Unified School District in California offered 190 voluntary training sessions during summer 2020 to prepare teachers for remote learning, but Washington Union School District, also in California, did not have enough resources to offer more than a few days of training right before school started.<sup>62</sup>

## The good

In September 2020, Colorado partnered with T-Mobile to provide 34,000 students from low-income households with free Wi-Fi hot spots and 100 gigabytes of data per year for the next five years.<sup>63</sup> In addition, Colorado dedicated \$2 million of Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act funds toward purchasing hot spots for families.

## The bad

Killeen Independent School District in Texas had to reopen classrooms for in-person learning earlier than planned because it was not reaching up to 7,000 students through virtual learning, and a shipment of 16,000 iPads intended to expand access to students was not expected to arrive until October 2020.<sup>64</sup>

## The ugly

New York City is facing a lawsuit after failing to provide Wi-Fi for students in homeless shelters.<sup>65</sup> There are approximately 114,000 students who are experiencing homelessness in New York City schools, some of whom are still unable to access internet from a shelter more than nine months after remote learning began. New York City planned to install Wi-Fi in all shelters but projected it would not complete this process until summer 2021. Some of the most vulnerable students, including the 1.5 million experiencing homelessness, according to 2017–2018 federal data,<sup>66</sup> or the 7.3 million students with disabilities, according to 2019–2020 federal data,<sup>67</sup> are losing more and more instructional time as a result of the pandemic's impact on schools and learning.

---

### Trend 3: Student resources in academics, school meals, and extracurriculars

Remote learning and the digital divide resulted in students and schools having to adapt to new academic challenges. At the same time, the important nonacademic services, such as school meals and extracurriculars, that schools provide to students were also affected by the pandemic.

#### Academic supports: Grading, testing, and graduation requirements

While the digital divide created unique challenges for students, the transition to remote learning was a difficult shift across the board. In spring 2020, many schools decided to forego traditional grading and switched to a pass-fail system. Five of the six largest districts in California changed their grading systems in the spring to ensure that students were not punished for the sudden change in learning.<sup>68</sup> Nine states also waived some of their graduation requirements, such as mandated courses, end-of-course exams, and minimum attendance hours.<sup>69</sup>

Likewise, the pandemic created upheaval with the college application process. In spring 2020, the College Board amended the Advanced Placement (AP) exam to be taken virtually at home, which resulted in some technical difficulties.<sup>70</sup> The number of exams taken in 2020 decreased by about 7 percent from 2019, but students' average scores were the highest they have been since 2000.<sup>71</sup> Moreover, dates for the SAT in spring 2020 were canceled with no virtual replacement. When testing dates resumed in fall 2020, many students had trouble finding an available slot due to increased demand.<sup>72</sup> The uncertainty and lack of access to testing led most colleges and universities to drop their requirement for applicants to submit test scores, and about 616 additional colleges reported that they would adopt test-optional applications for the 2021-22 school year.<sup>73</sup> Many schools, such as the University of California system, are planning to remain that way after the pandemic, citing concerns that standardized tests disadvantage students who are from low-income backgrounds and BIPOC.<sup>74</sup> The change in testing requirements led to a significant increase in applications to the country's top schools. For example, Harvard University saw a 57 percent increase in applications from the previous year.<sup>75</sup> At the same time, enrollment deferrals—students choosing to join the incoming class of 2025 instead of the class of 2024—also jumped from previous years. The University of Pennsylvania saw a roughly 300 percent increase in enrollment deferrals.<sup>76</sup> This may affect next year's acceptance rates, as many slots will already be filled with students who chose to defer.

While many districts reverted to letter grades in the fall, some continued to modify their grading policies. West Contra Costa and San Diego unified school districts in California, for example, decided not to punish students for late work or unexcused absences.<sup>77</sup> Long Beach Unified School District, also in California, went further, directing teachers to reduce homework, not grade homework, and

not give out Fs on assignments.<sup>78</sup> Beyond simply reducing stress, providing these grading flexibilities to students could also help address equity concerns by not penalizing students who are low income or BIPOC, who were less likely to have access to technology.<sup>79</sup>

### The need for school meals

Schools not only serve as centers of learning but also provide additional critical services to students and their families. When schools closed during the pandemic, these services also had to adapt to the remote setting, pushing schools to implement new strategies for delivery or modifications to ensure safety. Before the pandemic, schools were serving approximately 15 million breakfasts and 30 million lunches every day at reduced or no cost to students.<sup>80</sup> With school cafeterias no longer open, schools had to turn to alternative methods to distribute meals. The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) established nationwide waivers in March 2020 to “streamline access, enhance program flexibility, and reduce administrative burden.”<sup>81</sup> These waivers, since extended through summer 2021, allowed schools flexibility in how they distributed meals to students and expanded eligibility to all students. In spring 2020, 81 percent of schools distributed grab-and-go meals at drive-thru pickup sites, 42 percent delivered meals directly to homes, and 32 percent used bus routes to distribute meals.<sup>82</sup>

By the fall, however, only about 15 percent of children from low-income households who qualified for free or reduced meals were getting them.<sup>83</sup> Arizona’s Tucson Unified School District, where 70 percent of families qualify, saw a 90 percent decrease at the start of this school year in the number of meals served per day.<sup>84</sup> This is especially concerning given that the number of children in need of these services has risen dramatically over the course of the pandemic. U.S. Census Bureau surveys found that children in 1 in 6 households were not eating enough in June 2020 because their families could not afford food,<sup>85</sup> and the Brookings Institution estimated that as many as 14 million children were going hungry during this time.<sup>86</sup> Food insecurity disproportionately affects Black and/or Hispanic/Latinx families, compared with their white counterparts. In September 2020, 1 in 4 families reported experiencing food insecurity in the previous 30 days, but among families where the parents were Black and/or Hispanic/Latinx, that number jumped to 4 in 10.<sup>87</sup> School nutrition is essential to students’ ability to learn. A lack of nutrients in one’s diet has been linked to poor motor and language skills and has lasting effects on how children’s brains take shape.<sup>88</sup> Childhood hunger has also been tied to hyperactivity and poor memory, further reducing students’ ability to access a quality education during the pandemic.<sup>89</sup>

### The impact of extracurriculars

Another important part of a comprehensive education is access to extracurricular activities. Extracurriculars provide important opportunities for students to create social connections with peers, explore different interests, and reinforce lessons

from the classroom, and they help pave pathways to higher education.<sup>90</sup> Research has also found that participation in extracurriculars increases students' engagement with their school and decreases the likelihood of school failure and dropping out.<sup>91</sup> At the start of the pandemic, however, schools rightly canceled extracurriculars and sports as they closed. By the beginning of the 2020-21 school year, 16 states and Washington, D.C., had canceled or postponed at least some fall sports seasons.<sup>92</sup> Illinois, for example, postponed to spring 2021 what it determined to be "high risk" sports that are not conducive to social distancing, such as football and soccer, but allowed "low risk" sports, such as golf and tennis, to go forward in fall 2020.<sup>93</sup>

As the pandemic progressed, many schools turned to innovative solutions to safely engage students in extracurriculars. In fact, a 2020 survey found that students favored opportunities to "socialize with fellow students" and engage in "online clubs and other extracurricular activities" to address stress and isolation during the pandemic.<sup>94</sup> Two Rivers Public Charter School in Washington, D.C., started more than a dozen virtual student clubs, including Lego Club, Drawing Club, and Mindfulness Club to help younger students feel connected.<sup>95</sup> East Bay Innovation Academy in California even built dedicated time into the school day for club meetings to ensure students were able to participate.<sup>96</sup> When schools did reopen, clubs had to introduce health and safety protocols. Waukesha North High School in Wisconsin required club advisers to complete planning forms where they described plans to keep students socially distanced as well as sanitization measures.<sup>97</sup> The reintroduction of extracurriculars for students was an important way to provide some normalcy and regular social interaction and keep students engaged. In contrast, there were not many opportunities for innovation in sports, especially those such as football, which require students to be in close contact. While the resumption of sports may have provided some normalcy, like other extracurriculars did, they also posed a greater health risk, leading to positive COVID-19 cases.<sup>98</sup>

## The good

Maryland was approved by the USDA to operate a Pandemic Electronic Benefit Transfer (P-EBT) program to provide breakfast, lunch, and a snack for all eligible children throughout the pandemic.<sup>99</sup> Families were mailed an EBT card loaded with funds, which they could use to purchase food directly while schools were closed rather than pick up or wait for delivery of meals at specific times.

## The bad

Michigan saw a big spike in COVID-19 cases among children in spring 2021, hitting a record high in the state for hospitalizations for pediatric patients during the pandemic. Health officials cited outbreaks among youth athletes as one of the biggest drivers of these new infections. They reported 312 school outbreaks linked to classrooms, after-school activities, and sports.<sup>100</sup>

## The ugly

The NAACP sued Leeds City School District in Alabama to restart meal services for students after the district decided to stop serving meals in April 2020.<sup>101</sup> Not only did this decision disproportionately affect the district's Black students, but the NAACP claims that it violated federal school desegregation orders.

---

## Trend 4: Community engagement and activism

The pandemic and the move to remote learning has highlighted the importance of community engagement in education. With the uncertainty created by constantly shifting situations, effective communication with families has been essential to maintaining contact with students and providing them with the supports they need. Twenty-nine states engaged community members in some capacity when developing their reopening recommendations, and 36 states recommended that districts engage the community when developing their own plans.<sup>102</sup> Connecticut, for example, gathered input from more than 23,000 residents and 16,000-plus students when developing their reopening plan.<sup>103</sup>

Similarly, transparent communication with the community about COVID-19 cases in schools after reopening was critical. Fewer than half of states collected and provided any public data on COVID-19 cases in schools at the start of the 2020-21 school year.<sup>104</sup> This left districts to take the lead on reporting their cases. For example, Loudoun County Public Schools in Virginia decided to send school-wide emails when a case was confirmed as well an alert to local media outlets.<sup>105</sup> Some districts in Florida even defied Gov. Ron DeSantis (R-FL) and publicly reported new cases among students and staff, leading the Florida Department of Health to ask some to take down their online dashboards that tracked cases.<sup>106</sup> However, an overall lack of reporting resulted in outside groups taking the job on themselves. Most notably, the National Education Association launched its own tracker breaking down cases by state, county, and school and linking to local news reports on infections.<sup>107</sup> Widespread lack of transparency has had real consequences when it comes to parents feeling comfortable sending students back to school when they reopened. This is especially prevalent in BIPOC-majority communities, who have been hit harder by the coronavirus,<sup>108</sup> where preexisting distrust in schools to keep their students safe has only been compounded by a lack of transparency and communication during the pandemic.<sup>109</sup>

The absence of clear communication, transparency, and community engagement has often manifested in a rise in protests, both in favor of and against reopening. By the start of August 2020, protests had already popped up in at least three dozen school districts across the country in favor of following state health guidelines to reopen schools.<sup>110</sup> Community activism continued throughout the year. About 80 parents protested outside Denver Public Schools district headquarters in October 2020 against the order that sent third to fifth graders back to remote learning.<sup>111</sup> In January 2021, about 100 teachers and parents protested against school reopening at Georgia's Cobb County School District,<sup>112</sup> and more than 120 educators called out sick on the first day of in-person instruction to protest reopening amid a surge of cases in the district.<sup>113</sup> In May 2021, parents and students rallied outside Palm Beach County School District headquarters in Florida, calling for an end to the district's mask mandate in schools.<sup>114</sup> Schools will need to work hard to rebuild trust and communication with these community members as they enter the new school year.

Districts should also learn from this rise in community activism and be sure to seek input on how to spend federal relief dollars. This is especially needed in BIPOC-majority communities and under-resourced communities, where parent and student needs are unique and challenging, and meeting them is critical to ensuring that children continue learning successfully. Guidance from the U.S. Department of Education already requires states and districts to include input from students, families, educators, and other stakeholders;<sup>115</sup> these groups have important insight into what supports will be needed in the new school year to reopen school buildings successfully and address the challenges from the past school year. Some states, such as Georgia,<sup>116</sup> have already begun collecting feedback, but they will need to ensure that they are actively engaging in outreach, especially to marginalized communities who have been most affected by the pandemic.

### The good

Madison School District in Wisconsin launched its Big Ideas campaign to gather ideas from the community on how best to spend \$9.5 million in federal relief funding, half of the federal money allocated to the district.<sup>117</sup> The Big Ideas campaign will collect proposals from the community that describe the idea and the effect it will have on the community, a cost estimate, and staff needed to operate. The district is also asking that ideas target supports for “students of color, English language learners, special education students, early learners, students who are without stable housing, students in the district’s Opportunity Youth program, or students who are unable to physically attend school in person because of hospitalization or incarceration.”

### The bad

In August 2020, hundreds of Arizona parents rallied in support of reopening school buildings, despite the fact that Arizona had the highest number of child COVID-19 cases per capita in the country at the time. Reports indicated that the majority of the crowd was not wearing a mask during the rally, as Arizona cases approached 188,000.<sup>118</sup>

### The ugly

Gov. DeSantis falsely claimed that Florida ranked 34th among states in per capita pediatric COVID-19 cases while defending his decision to reopen school buildings in August.<sup>119</sup> Florida did not include children older than 14 years old in the report cited by the governor, while all other states besides Utah included older children. When in the proper context, Florida actually ranked ninth among U.S. states in COVID-19 infections for children ages 0–17.

---

## Trend 5: Educators

Like students and families, educators have been greatly affected by the COVID-19 pandemic. When schools closed, educators had to completely reinvent how they performed their jobs. The stress of the pandemic clearly took its toll. A November 2020 report found that 77 percent of educators were working more hours than in the year prior, 60 percent enjoyed their job less, and 27 percent were considering leaving their job.<sup>120</sup> A 2021 RAND Corp. survey found that 44 percent of teachers who left their jobs during COVID-19 cited the pandemic as their primary reason for leaving.<sup>121</sup> For teachers younger than 40, low pay that did not justify the stress and health risks and child care responsibilities were their top reasons. Teachers older than 40 cited

health conditions putting them at risk as their primary factor. States such as Georgia and Utah offered pandemic bonuses of \$1,000 and \$1,500, respectively, in an effort to retain staff.<sup>122</sup> From August to October 2020, Dallas Independent School District saw 62 teacher resignations, with 16 specifically citing COVID-19-related reasons.<sup>123</sup> Interestingly, this resignation rate was 50 percent lower than the rate during that time frame in 2019.<sup>124</sup> This may be because like many others, educators may not have had the economic means to leave their positions. The pandemic caused 64 percent of educators to contribute less or stop paying into their general savings accounts, while 39 percent paid less or none of their credit card balances, and 12 percent paid less or none of their mortgage or rent.<sup>125</sup>

While some teachers chose to leave the workforce this year, others were laid off as their schools faced the brunt of the pandemic-caused economic recession. In October, the U.S. Department of Labor estimated that state and local education employment was down 8.8 percent from the previous year, though many of these were temporary layoffs or positions left unfilled.<sup>126</sup> In seven states, local education employment fell more than 10 percent.<sup>127</sup> Facing a \$57 million budget gap in December 2020, Philadelphia School District announced it may need to lay off or furlough employees after already instituting a central office hiring freeze and not hiring supplemental teachers.<sup>128</sup> Ultimately, it seems federal relief dollars have prevented these layoffs from happening.<sup>129</sup> In Arizona, however, Tucson Unified School District failed to renew contracts for 60 teachers for the 2021-22 school year.<sup>130</sup>

Both resignations and layoffs have contributed to a rising number of teacher shortages, a problem that existed before the pandemic.<sup>131</sup> In fact, Arizona started the school year facing the worst teacher shortage it had ever seen, with more than 1,700 teacher positions unfilled.<sup>132</sup> In Denver, having lost about half of their substitute teacher pool, the district resorted to asking parents to volunteer as substitutes.<sup>133</sup>

One of the biggest factors in getting educators back into the classroom was vaccinating them as soon as possible. Twenty-eight states and Washington, D.C., had opened priority vaccination to educators by mid-February 2021.<sup>134</sup> All educators were eligible by April 2021.<sup>135</sup> With the newest influx of relief funds in the American Rescue Plan, districts will have the opportunity to invest in supports for their educators, avoid layoffs, and hire additional staff to address unfinished learning and safe reopenings.

## The good

Michigan has allocated \$53 million in hazard pay for teachers and \$20 million for support staff. Staff received MI Classroom Heroes Grants in the form of \$500 bonus payments to teachers and \$250 to support staff.<sup>136</sup>

## The bad

Ohio Gov. Mike DeWine (R) threatened to not begin teacher vaccinations at schools that did not return to in-person learning by March 1, 2021. While most school districts were already planning to return by that date, there were a few that indicated they would not reopen their buildings by then, which the governor called “simply not acceptable.”<sup>137</sup>

## The ugly

Gilbert Public Schools in Arizona laid off 152 teachers and staff for the 2021-22 school year due to declining enrollment during the pandemic. This is a reduction of about 7.5 percent of employees, including the only teacher in the drama program.<sup>138</sup>

---

## Conclusion

This past year has been extremely difficult for everyone involved in the education system, but as schools look to recovery, it is important that the lessons learned during this time are not forgotten and the mistakes made are not repeated. Remote learning is likely to remain in the short term, until the United States brings coronavirus transmission under control, but also as a permanent option for some students post-pandemic,<sup>139</sup> as climate disasters force schools to close<sup>140</sup> and even to avoid the occasional snow day.<sup>141</sup> Schools must learn from their successes and failures this year to ensure that there is not just a return to the status quo. School buildings that remain open for in-person learning during the pandemic should take appropriate precautions for student and educator health, including mask wearing, social distancing, and monitoring the local level of COVID-19 transmission. In areas where it remains unsafe to reopen, districts must take steps to provide quality remote education to all students.

There is clearly a long way to go to close the digital divide—a goal that schools and districts should not give up on in an increasingly digital world. Schools, districts, and state departments of education should seek out opportunities for innovation to ensure that their students are receiving all the wraparound supports they need to flourish in school. Likewise, schools should aim to be the center of the community, engaging families as they build back from the pandemic and maintaining relationships in the future. And finally, educators should be given the respect, resources, and compensation they deserve. With the unprecedented influx of federal funding, there is an opportunity to transform the education system into one that can provide all students with a quality education.

*Megan Ferren is a research assistant for K-12 Education at the Center for American Progress.*

## Endnotes

- 1 *Education Week*, "Map: Coronavirus and School Closures in 2019-2020," March 6, 2020, available at <https://www.edweek.org/leadership/map-coronavirus-and-school-closures-in-2019-2020/2020/03>.
- 2 School Nutrition Association, "School Meal Trends and Stats," available at <https://schoolnutrition.org/aboutschool-meals/schoolmealtrendsstats/> (last accessed June 2021).
- 3 Josh Moody, "How COVID-19 Is Upending Extracurriculars," U.S. News and World Report, August 21, 2020, available at <https://www.usnews.com/education/best-colleges/articles/how-coronavirus-is-upending-high-school-extracurricular-activities>.
- 4 Education Week Staff, "A Year of COVID-19: What It Looked Like for Schools," *Education Week*, March 4, 2021, available at <https://www.edweek.org/leadership/a-year-of-covid-19-what-it-looked-like-for-schools/2021/03>.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Johns Hopkins Berman Institute of Bioethics, "School Reopening Plan Tracker," available at <https://bioethics.jhu.edu/research-and-outreach/projects/eschool-initiative/school-policy-tracker/> (last accessed June 2021).
- 7 Education Week Staff, "A Year of COVID-19."
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 The 74, "Roadmap to Reopening: Face Coverings," available at <https://www.the74million.org/article/roadmap-to-reopening-face-coverings/> (last accessed June 2021).
- 10 Wences Arvelo and others, "COVID-19 Stats: Percentage of Middle and High School Students Aged 13-21 Years Attending In-Person Classes Who Reported Observing Fellow Students Wearing a Mask All the Time, by School Setting and Activity – United States, October 2020," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, February 12, 2021, available at <https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/70/wr/mm7006a5.htm>.
- 11 Mark Lieberman, "Schools Are Doing COVID-19 Temperature Checks: Do They Really Help?," *Education Week*, November 5, 2020, available at <https://www.edweek.org/leadership/schools-are-doing-covid-19-temperature-checks-do-they-really-help/2020/11>.
- 12 Joseph Guzman, "Fauci explains why temperature checks to fight COVID-19 are unreliable," *The Hill*, August 19, 2020, available at <https://thehill.com/changing-america/well-being/prevention-cures/512769-fauci-explains-why-temperature-checks-to-fight>.
- 13 Lieberman, "Schools Are Doing COVID-19 Temperature Checks."
- 14 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Operational Strategy for K-12 Schools through Phased Prevention," available at [https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/schools-childcare/operation-strategy.html#anchor\\_1616080181070](https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/schools-childcare/operation-strategy.html#anchor_1616080181070) (last accessed June 2021).
- 15 American Enterprise Institute and College Crisis Initiative of Davidson College, "Return to Learn Tracker," available at <https://www.returntolearnteacher.net/> (last accessed June 2021).
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 Alliance for Excellent Education, "Students of Color Caught in the Homework Gap" (Washington: 2020), available at <https://futureready.org/homework-gap/>.
- 18 National Center for Education Statistics, "Characteristics of Children's Families," available at [https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/cce#:~:text=See%20Digest%20of%20Education%20Statistics%202020%2C%20table%20102.60,,in%20families%20living%20in%20poverty.&text=The%20poverty%20rate%20for%20children,in%202010%20\(21%20percent\)](https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/cce#:~:text=See%20Digest%20of%20Education%20Statistics%202020%2C%20table%20102.60,,in%20families%20living%20in%20poverty.&text=The%20poverty%20rate%20for%20children,in%202010%20(21%20percent)) (last accessed June 2021).
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Hailly T.N. Korman, Bonnie O'Keefe, and Matt Repka, "Missing in the Margins: Estimating the Scale of the COVID-19 Attendance Crisis" (Washington: Bellwether Education Partners, 2020), available at <https://bellwethereducation.org/publication/missing-margins-estimating-scale-covid-19-attendance-crisis>.
- 21 Faith Hill, "The Pandemic Is a Crisis for Students With Special Needs," *The Atlantic*, April 18, 2020, available at <https://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2020/04/special-education-goes-remote-covid-19-pandemic/610231/>.
- 22 Karen Ann Cullotta, "Just as schools begin to reopen, many are closing again as COVID-19 surges: It's almost an impossible situation," *Chicago Tribune*, October 20, 2020, available at <https://www.chicagotribune.com/coronavirus/ct-covid-19-schools-reopening-then-closing-20201020-syms44tpezhbahrtrvo2keq-story.html>.
- 23 Amy Zimmer, "Yes, many NYC school buildings have reopened. But COVID cases frequently close them down," Chalkbeat New York, February 3, 2021, available at <https://ny.chalkbeat.org/2021/2/3/22264725/nyc-school-closures-covid-disruptions>.
- 24 American Enterprise Institute and College Crisis Initiative of Davidson College, "Return to Learn Tracker."
- 25 *Education Week*, "Map: Where Are Schools Required to Be Open for the 2020-21 School Year?," July 28, 2020, available at <https://www.edweek.org/leadership/map-where-are-schools-closed/2020/07>.
- 26 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Nearly 80 percent of teachers, school staff, and childcare workers receive at least one shot of COVID-19 vaccine," Press release, April 6, 2021, available at <https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2021/s0406-teachers-staff-vaccine.html>.
- 27 American Enterprise Institute and College Crisis Initiative of Davidson College, "Return to Learn Tracker."
- 28 Juan Perez Jr., "Teachers union leader calls for 'fully reopening' schools this fall," *Politico*, May 13, 2021, available at <https://www.politico.com/news/2021/05/13/teachers-union-leader-full-school-reopening-488032>.
- 29 Lauren Camera, "CDC: Black, Latino Parents More Concerned About School Reopenings Than Whites," U.S. News and World Report, December 10, 2020, available at <https://www.usnews.com/news/education-news/articles/2020-12-10/cdc-black-latino-parents-more-concerned-about-school-reopenings-than-whites>.
- 30 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Risk for COVID-19 Infection, Hospitalization, and Death by Race/Ethnicity," available at <https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/covid-data/investigations-discovery/hospitalization-death-by-race-ethnicity.html> (last accessed June 2021).
- 31 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "K-12 Education: School Districts Frequently Identified Multiple Building Systems Needing Updates or Replacement" (Washington: 2020), available at <https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-20-494>.
- 32 Bracey Harris, "Why Black families are choosing to keep their kids remote when schools reopen," The Hechinger Report, August 7, 2020, available at <https://hechingerreport.org/why-black-families-are-choosing-to-keep-their-kids-remote-when-schools-reopen/>.
- 33 Tequilla Brownie and others, "Promising Practices Emerge from Expert Peer Review of District Reopening Plans" (Alexandria, VA: Collaborative for Student Success and Seattle: Center on Reinventing Public Education, 2020), available at [https://www.crpe.org/sites/default/files/1css\\_crpe\\_promisingpractices\\_final.pdf](https://www.crpe.org/sites/default/files/1css_crpe_promisingpractices_final.pdf).

- 34 Milwaukee Public Schools, "COVID-19 Update," available at <https://mps.milwaukee.k12.wi.us/en/District/Newsrooms/Covid-19-Updates.htm> (last accessed June 2021).
- 35 Ibid.
- 36 Milwaukee Public Schools, "2021-22 Superintendent's Proposed Budget" (Milwaukee: 2021), available at <https://mps.milwaukee.k12.wi.us/MPS-English/CFO/Budget-Finance/SuperintendentsProposedBudget.pdf>.
- 37 Daniela Flaminio and Andrew Quintana, "State Official Demands South Florida Public Schools Reopen Ahead of Schedule," NBC 6, September 26, 2020, available at <https://www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/florida-education-commissioner-demands-that-miami-dade-schools-reopen-by-october-5th/2298761/>.
- 38 David Goodhue, "More than 45 COVID cases among staff at Broward schools. One student tests positive," *Miami Herald*, October 13, 2020, available at <https://www.miamiherald.com/news/local/education/article246428490.html>.
- 39 CBS Miami, "Miami-Dade Public Schools Reach 251 COVID Cases As United Teachers Of Dade Alarmed Over Miami Senior High," October 27, 2020, available at <https://miami.cbslocal.com/2020/10/27/miami-senior-high-school-students-quarantine-covid-exposure/>.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Molly Hensley-Clancy and Caroline O'Donovan, "The Truth Behind A Viral Picture Of A Reopening School Is Worse Than It Looked," BuzzFeed News, August 5, 2020, available at <https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/mollyhensley-clancy/georgia-school-reopening-photo-paulding-county>.
- 42 Lauren Strapagiel, "A Georgia School Undid A Student's Suspension For Viral Hallway Photos," BuzzFeed News, August 7, 2020, available at <https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/laurenstrapagiel/georgia-school-undos-suspensions-for-viral-hallway-photos>.
- 43 WSB-TV Atlanta, "North Paulding High School shutting down after confirmed COVID-19 cases reported," March 23, 2021, available at <https://www.wsbtv.com/video/local-video/north-paulding-high-school-shutting-down-after-confirmed-covid-19-cases-reported/5cca162b-f602-424c-9c9b-9306b56942a4/>.
- 44 Alliance for Excellent Education, "Students of Color Caught in the Homework Gap."
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Mark Lieberman, "5 Things You Need to Know About Student Absences During COVID-19," *Education Week*, October 16, 2020, available at <https://www.edweek.org/leadership/5-things-you-need-to-know-about-student-absences-during-covid-19/2020/10#:~:text=Student%20absences%20have%20doubled%20during%20the%20pandemic.&text=Educators%20who%20responded%20to%20this,has%20increased%20to%2010%20percent>.
- 47 Korman, O'Keefe, and Repka, "Missing in the Margins."
- 48 Jocelyn Gecker and Michael Liedtke, "AP Exclusive: US faces back-to-school laptop shortage," *The Associated Press*, August 22, 2020, available at <https://apnews.com/article/virus-outbreak-ap-top-news-ca-state-wire-technology-lifestyle-01e9302796d749b6aad35ddc8f4c946>.
- 49 Ibid.
- 50 Erin Richards, Elinor Aspegren, and Erin Mansfield, "A year into the pandemic, thousands of students still can't get reliable WiFi for school. The digital divide remains worse than ever," *USA Today*, February 4, 2021, available at <https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/education/2021/02/04/covid-online-school-broadband-internet-laptops/3930744001/>.
- 51 Emily Tate, "The Digital Divide Has Narrowed, But 12 Million Students Are Still Disconnected," EdSurge, January 27, 2021, available at <https://www.edsurge.com/news/2021-01-27-the-digital-divide-has-narrowed-but-12-million-students-are-still-disconnected>.
- 52 Richards, Aspegren, and Mansfield, "A year into the pandemic, thousands of students still can't get reliable WiFi for school. The digital divide remains worse than ever."
- 53 Lydia Nusbaum, "Students cram into cars to use bus hotspot for virtual learning," *WSFA 12*, September 2, 2020, available at <https://www.wsfa.com/2020/09/02/students-cram-into-cars-use-bus-hotspot-virtual-learning/>.
- 54 Javeria Salman, "Hotspots no silver bullet for rural remote learning," *The Hechinger Report*, September 9, 2020, available at <https://hechingerreport.org/hotspots-no-silver-bullet-for-rural-remote-learning/>.
- 55 NCES Blog Editor, "New Study on U.S. Eighth-Grade Students' Computer Literacy," National Center for Education Statistics, November 5, 2019, available at <https://nces.ed.gov/blogs/nces/post/new-study-on-u-s-eighth-grade-students-computer-literacy>.
- 56 Robin Lake and Alvin Makori, "The Digital Divide Among Students During COVID-19: Who Has Access? Who Doesn't?," Center on Reinventing Public Education, June 16, 2020, available at <https://www.crpe.org/thelens/digital-divide-among-students-during-covid-19-who-has-access-who-doesnt>.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Tony Wan, "Report: One of the Biggest Obstacles to Remote Learning? Finding a Quiet Place to Work," EdSurge, July 22, 2020, available at <https://www.edsurge.com/news/2020-07-22-report-one-of-the-biggest-obstacles-to-remote-learning-finding-a-quiet-place-to-work>.
- 59 Javeria Salman, "A multilingual, multicultural call center helps families of color cope with remote learning," *The Hechinger Report*, April 22, 2021, available at <https://hechingerreport.org/a-multilingual-multicultural-call-center-helps-families-of-color-cope-with-remote-learning/>.
- 60 Bree Dusseault, Georgia Heyward, and Travis Pillow, "More districts should seize the opportunity to improve professional learning for teachers," Center on Reinventing Public Education, September 25, 2020, available at <https://www.crpe.org/thelens/more-districts-should-seize-opportunity-improve-professional-learning-teachers>.
- 61 GBH Education, "New Study: Teachers Also Suffering from Digital Divide in Pandemic: Remote Learning Challenged Educators, Exacerbated Inequities Among Students," Press release, February 1, 2021, available at <https://www.wgbh.org/foundation/press/new-study-teachers-also-suffering-from-digital-divide-in-pandemic-remote-learning-challenged-educators-exacerbated-inequities-among-students>.
- 62 Diana Lambert and Betty Márquez Rosales, "California school districts struggled to prepare teachers for distance learning this fall," EdSource, October 13, 2020, available at <https://edsources.org/2020/california-school-districts-struggled-to-prepare-teachers-for-distance-learning-this-fall/641442>.
- 63 Erica Breunlin and Tamara Chuang, "Colorado pours \$2M into internet access for families while partnering with providers like T-Mobile to expand broadband," *The Colorado Sun*, September 2, 2020, available at <https://coloradosun.com/2020/09/02/colorado-is-pouring-2m-into-internet-access-for-families-while-partnering-with-providers-to-expand-broadband/>.
- 64 Aliyya Swaby, "As the school year begins online, thousands of Texas students are being left out of virtual learning," *The Texas Tribune*, September 1, 2020, available at <https://www.texastribune.org/2020/09/01/texas-schools-reopening-virtual-learning/>.
- 65 Alex Nicoll, "Homeless parents' lawsuit forcing New York City to provide WiFi for 114,000 homeless students will head to trial," *Business Insider*, January 3, 2021, available at [https://www.businessinsider.com/lawsuit-to-provide-wifi-to-homeless-nyc-students-moves-forward-2021-1?utm\\_source=newsletter&utm\\_medium=email&utm\\_campaign=cb\\_bureau\\_ny](https://www.businessinsider.com/lawsuit-to-provide-wifi-to-homeless-nyc-students-moves-forward-2021-1?utm_source=newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=cb_bureau_ny).

- 66 National Center for Homeless Education, "Federal Data Summary School Years 2015-16 Through 2017-18: Education for Homeless Children and Youth" (Greensboro, NC: 2020), available at <https://nche.ed.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/Federal-Data-Summary-SY-15.16-to-17.18-Published-1.30.2020.pdf>.
- 67 National Center for Education Statistics, "Students With Disabilities," available at <https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/cgg#:~:text=In%202019%E2%80%9320%2C%20the%20number,of%20all%20public%20school%20students> (last accessed June 2021).
- 68 Ali Tadayon, "Letter grades? Pass/no pass? A's for all? Districts differ on grading online learning," EdSource, April 21, 2020, available at <https://edsources.org/2020/letter-grades-pass-fail-as-for-all-districts-differ-on-grading-online-learning/629466>.
- 69 Stephen Sawchuk, "Grading Students During the Coronavirus Crisis: What's the Right Call?," *Education Week*, April 1, 2020, available at <https://www.edweek.org/teaching-learning/grading-students-during-the-coronavirus-crisis-whats-the-right-call/2020/04>.
- 70 Tony Wan, "Online AP Testing Glitches Force Some Students to Retake Exam," EdSurge, May 14, 2020, available at <https://www.edsurge.com/news/2020-05-14-online-ap-testing-glitches-force-some-students-to-retake-exam>.
- 71 Emily Tate, "College Board Changes AP Exams Again to Accommodate Pandemic-Era Testing," EdSurge, February 4, 2021, available at <https://www.edsurge.com/news/2021-02-04-college-board-changes-ap-exams-again-to-accommodate-pandemic-era-testing>.
- 72 Emma Goldberg, "Put Down Your No. 2 Pencils. But Not Your Face Mask," *The New York Times*, September 27, 2020, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/27/us/sat-test-coronavirus.html>.
- 73 Josh Moody, "Navigating Test-Optional Admissions Amid COVID-19," U.S. News and World Report, December 18, 2020, available at <https://www.usnews.com/education/best-colleges/articles/how-the-coronavirus-is-pushing-colleges-to-go-test-optional>.
- 74 Shawn Hubler, "Why Is the SAT Falling Out of Favor?," *The New York Times*, May 23, 2020, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/23/us/SAT-ACT-abolish-debate-california.html>.
- 75 Jessica Dickler, "Covid is making it harder to get into a top college," CNBC, December 29, 2020, available at <https://www.cnbc.com/2020/12/29/covid-is-making-it-harder-to-get-into-a-top-college.html>.
- 76 Ibid.
- 77 Ali Tadayon, "California school districts revert to A-F grades this fall — with more flexibility for some students," EdSource, November 3, 2020, available at <https://edsources.org/2020/california-school-districts-revert-back-to-a-f-grades-this-year-with-flexibility/641962>.
- 78 Ibid.
- 79 Stephen Sawchuk, "Grading Students During the Coronavirus Crisis: What's the Right Call?," *Education Week*, April 1, 2020, available at <https://www.edweek.org/teaching-learning/grading-students-during-the-coronavirus-crisis-whats-the-right-call/2020/04>.
- 80 Eliza W. Kinsey and others, "School Closures During COVID-19: Opportunities for Innovation in Meal Service," *American Journal of Public Health* 110 (11) (2020): 1635–1643, available at <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7542295/>.
- 81 U.S. Food and Nutrition Service, "Child Nutrition Nationwide Waiver Update for School Year 2021-2022" (Washington: U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2021), available at <https://www.fns.usda.gov/cn/child-nutrition-response-84#:~:text=Under%20the%20Nationwide%20Waiver%20to,Option%2C%20regardless%20of%20their%20location>.
- 82 School Nutrition Association, "School Meal Trends and Stats."
- 83 Cory Turner, "Children Are Going Hungry': Why Schools Are Struggling To Feed Students," NPR, September 8, 2020, available at <https://www.npr.org/2020/09/08/908442609/children-are-going-hungry-why-schools-are-struggling-to-feed-students>.
- 84 Ibid.
- 85 Levi Pulkkinen, "Coronavirus means school food is free across the U.S. What if it stayed that way?," The Hechinger Report, November 24, 2020, available at <https://hechingerreport.org/coronavirus-means-school-food-is-free-across-the-u-s-what-if-it-stayed-that-way/>.
- 86 Lauren Bauer, "About 14 million children in the US are not getting enough to eat," Brookings Institution, July 9, 2020, available at <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/07/09/about-14-million-children-in-the-us-are-not-getting-enough-to-eat/>.
- 87 Poonam Gupta, Dulce Gonzalez, and Elaine Waxman, "Forty Percent of Black and Hispanic Parents of School-Age Children Are Food Insecure" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2020), available at [https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/103335/forty\\_percent\\_of\\_black\\_and\\_hispanic\\_parents\\_of\\_school\\_age\\_children\\_are\\_food\\_insecure\\_0.pdf](https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/103335/forty_percent_of_black_and_hispanic_parents_of_school_age_children_are_food_insecure_0.pdf).
- 88 Pulkkinen, "Coronavirus means school food is free across the U.S. What if it stayed that way?"
- 89 Ibid.
- 90 Emelina Minero, "Extracurriculars Play a Vital Role During the Pandemic," Edutopia, November 13, 2020, available at <https://www.edutopia.org/article/extracurriculars-play-vital-role-during-pandemic>.
- 91 National Center for Education Statistics, "Extracurricular Participation and Student Engagement," June 1995, available at <https://nces.ed.gov/pub95/web/95741.asp#:~:text=Extracurricular%20activities%20provide%20a%20channel,of%20a%20well%20rounded%20education>.
- 92 Mitch Stephens, "Where the start of high school sports stands in all 50 states amid pandemic," MaxPreps, October 14, 2020, available at <https://www.maxpreps.com/news/qiL5GOXkFkyfJ9jwZ8wb-g/where-the-start-of-high-school-sports-stands-in-all-50-states-amid-pandemic.htm>.
- 93 Ibid.
- 94 PDK International, "Students and Teachers Share Hopes and Fears for the New School Year" (Arlington, VA: 2020), available at <https://mcusercontent.com/740710bb154ef784e7edee45b/files/8ef51006-d784-41ed-bb4a-24966dd37ad8/SurveyBrief5.pdf>.
- 95 Taylor Swaak, "Legos, Meditation, Video Field Trips: How One D.C. School Is Using Virtual Clubs to Help Students Break Through the Isolation — and Reconnect With Friends — During the Pandemic," The 74, March 4, 2021, available at <https://www.the74million.org/article/legos-meditation-video-field-trips-how-one-d-c-school-is-using-virtual-clubs-to-help-students-break-through-the-isolation-and-reconnect-with-friends-during-the-pandemic/>.
- 96 Minero, "Extracurriculars Play a Vital Role During the Pandemic."
- 97 Ibid.
- 98 *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*, "Tracking COVID-19 cases linked to youth sports," available at <https://projects.jsonline.com/topics/coronavirus/youth-sports/tracking-covid-19-cases-linked-to-youth-sports.html> (last accessed June 2021).
- 99 Maryland Department of Human Services, "Pandemic Electronic Benefit Transfer (P-EBT) Program," available at <https://dhs.maryland.gov/p-ebt/> (last accessed June 2021).
- 100 Kristen Jordan Shamus and Christina Hall, "Michigan at 'record high' for COVID-19 hospitalizations of children," *Detroit Free Press*, April 13, 2021, available at <https://www.freep.com/story/news/2021/04/13/michigan-marks-record-high-covid-19-hospitalizations-among-kids/7190286002/>.

- 101 Trisha Powell Crain, "Alabama school district restarts student meals after legal action filed," AL.com, April 17, 2020, available at <https://www.al.com/news/2020/04/stopping-school-meals-violates-federal-desegregation-order-group-says.html>.
- 102 Johns Hopkins Berman Institute of Bioethics, "School Reopening Plan Tracker."
- 103 Connecticut State Department of Education, "Adapt, Advance, Achieve: Connecticut's Plan to Learn and Grow Together" (Hartford, CT: 2020), available at [https://portal.ct.gov/-/media/SDE/COVID-19/Reopening\\_Slides.pdf](https://portal.ct.gov/-/media/SDE/COVID-19/Reopening_Slides.pdf).
- 104 Sarah D. Sparks, "Districts Struggle to Keep Tabs on COVID-19 Cases," *Education Week*, September 11, 2020, available at <https://www.edweek.org/leadership/districts-struggle-to-keep-tabs-on-covid-19-cases/2020/09>.
- 105 Hannah Natanson, Perry Stein, and Donna St. George, "Will Washington-area schools publicly report coronavirus cases? Many say no," *The Washington Post*, September 30, 2020, available at [https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/will-washington-area-schools-publicly-report-coronavirus-cases-many-say-no/2020/09/30/6275bd6a-031a-11eb-b7ed-141dd88560ea\\_story.html](https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/will-washington-area-schools-publicly-report-coronavirus-cases-many-say-no/2020/09/30/6275bd6a-031a-11eb-b7ed-141dd88560ea_story.html).
- 106 Andrew Atterbury, "Florida schools defy DeSantis order to keep virus stats under wraps," *Politico*, September 10, 2020, available at <https://www.politico.com/states/florida/story/2020/09/10/florida-schools-defy-desantis-order-to-keep-virus-stats-under-wraps-1316272>.
- 107 Simone Popperl, Bo Hamby, and Steve Inskeep, "How Many Coronavirus Cases Are Happening In Schools? This Tracker Keeps Count," NPR, August 28, 2020, available at <https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/08/28/906263926/how-many-coronavirus-cases-are-happening-in-schools-this-tracker-keeps-count>.
- 108 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Risk for COVID-19 Infection, Hospitalization, and Death By Race/Ethnicity."
- 109 Harris, "Why Black families are choosing to keep their kids remote when schools reopen."
- 110 Valerie Strauss, "With coronavirus cases reported at some reopened schools, protesters take to the streets with fake coffins," *The Washington Post*, August 4, 2020, available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/2020/08/04/with-coronavirus-cases-reported-some-reopened-schools-protesters-take-streets-with-fake-coffins/>.
- 111 Jenny Brundin, "Denver Public School Parents Protest Return To Remote Learning Amid Rising COVID-19 Cases," CPR News, October 30, 2020, available at <https://www.cpr.org/2020/10/30/denver-public-school-parents-protest-return-to-remote-learning-amid-rising-covid-19-cases/>.
- 112 Kara McIntyre, "Cobb County Teachers, Parents Protest Schools Reopening On Monday," Patch, January 22, 2021, available at <https://patch.com/georgia/marietta/cobb-county-teachers-parents-protest-schools-reopening-monday>.
- 113 Kristal Dixon, "More than 120 Cobb teachers absent due to COVID-19," *The Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, January 25, 2021, available at <https://www.ajc.com/news/atlanta-news/more-than-120-cobb-teachers-absent-due-to-covid-19/CG3S00TISRBNAPLU72BLAEQA4/>.
- 114 Stephanie Susskind and Matt Papaycik, "Parents protest Palm Beach County's school mask requirements," WPTV, May 7, 2021, available at <https://www.wptv.com/news/region-c-palm-beach-county/parents-protest-palm-beach-countys-school-mask-requirements>.
- 115 U.S. Department of Education, "U.S. Education Department Releases State Plan Template for the American Rescue Plan Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Fund," Press release, April 21, 2021, available at <https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/us-education-department-releases-state-plan-template-american-rescue-plan-elementary-and-secondary-school-emergency-relief-fund>.
- 116 AllOnGeorgia, "Georgia Dept of Ed seeking public input on American Rescue Plan (ARP) spending," May 5, 2021, available at <https://allongorgia.com/georgia-education-k12/georgia-dept-of-ed-seeking-public-input-on-american-rescue-plan-arp-spending/>.
- 117 Elizabeth Beyer, "Madison School District launches campaign to ask community how to best spend \$9.5 million," *Wisconsin State Journal*, April 21, 2021, available at [https://madison.com/wsj/news/local/education/local\\_schools/madison-school-district-launches-campaign-to-ask-community-how-to-best-spend-9-5-million/article\\_c7e69453-e955-5993-a453-0722c492cf77.html](https://madison.com/wsj/news/local/education/local_schools/madison-school-district-launches-campaign-to-ask-community-how-to-best-spend-9-5-million/article_c7e69453-e955-5993-a453-0722c492cf77.html).
- 118 Soo Kim, "Arizona Parents Demand Schools Reopen Despite State Ranking Highest for Child COVID-19 Cases," *Newsweek*, August 11, 2020, available at <https://www.newsweek.com/coronavirus-arizona-child-covid19-cases-reopening-schools-parents-protest-1524227>.
- 119 Tony Pipitone, "Epidemic Expert Confirms Where DeSantis COVID Stats Went Wrong," NBC 6, February 18, 2021, available at <https://www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/epidemic-expert-confirms-where-desantis-covid-stats-went-wrong/2386647/>.
- 120 Horace Mann Educators Corp., "The Hidden Impact of COVID-19 on Educators: Rising Health Concerns, Lower Risk Tolerance and Benefit Gaps" (Springfield, IL: 2020), available at <http://www.horacemann.com/~media/documents/supplemental/The%20Hidden%20Impact%20of%20COVID-19%20on%20Educators.pdf>.
- 121 Melissa Kay Diliberti, Heather L. Schwartz, and David Grant, "Stress Topped the Reasons Why Public School Teachers Quit, Even Before COVID-19" (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corp., 2021), available at [https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\\_reports/RRA1121-2.html](https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA1121-2.html).
- 122 Sarah Schwartz, "Pay Raises and Pandemic Bonuses: Can They Keep Teachers in Classrooms?," *Education Week*, May 4, 2021, available at <https://www.edweek.org/leadership/pay-raises-and-pandemic-bonuses-can-they-keep-teachers-in-classrooms/2021/05>.
- 123 Simone Carter and Lauren Drewes Daniels, "Some Dallas ISD Teachers are Quitting Over COVID-19 Fears," *Dallas Observer*, October 9, 2020, available at <https://www.dallasobserver.com/news/some-dallas-isd-teachers-are-quitting-over-covid-19-fears-11951459>.
- 124 Ibid.
- 125 Horace Mann Educators Corp., "The Hidden Impact of COVID-19 on Educators."
- 126 Barb Rosewicz and Mike Maciag, "Nearly All States Suffer Declines in Education Jobs," Pew Charitable Trusts, November 10, 2020, available at <https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2020/11/10/nearly-all-states-suffer-declines-in-education-jobs>.
- 127 Ibid.
- 128 Kristen A. Graham, "Facing a grim budget, Philadelphia School District may need to lay off employees," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, December 3, 2020, available at <https://www.inquirer.com/education/philadelphia-school-district-coronavirus-layoffs-budget-20201203.html>.
- 129 Dale Mezzacappa, "Heeding pleas, Philadelphia revises district budget to add positions to schools," Chalkbeat Philadelphia, April 22, 2021, available at <https://philadelphia.chalkbeat.org/2021/4/22/22398784/philadelphia-school-district-budget-proposal>.
- 130 Danyelle Khmara, "Tucson Unified cuts teaching positions due to decline in student enrollment," Tucson.com, April 16, 2021, available at [https://tucson.com/news/local/tucson-unified-cuts-teaching-positions-due-to-decline-in-student-enrollment/article\\_587a2d72-9d53-11eb-b608-9f23f4376320.html](https://tucson.com/news/local/tucson-unified-cuts-teaching-positions-due-to-decline-in-student-enrollment/article_587a2d72-9d53-11eb-b608-9f23f4376320.html).
- 131 Leib Sutcher, Linda Darling-Hammond, and Desiree Carver-Thomas, "A Coming Crisis in Teaching? Teacher Supply, Demand, and Shortages in the U.S." (Palo Alto, CA: Learning Policy Institute, 2016), available at [https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/product-files/A\\_Coming\\_Crisis\\_in\\_Teaching\\_REPORT.pdf](https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/product-files/A_Coming_Crisis_in_Teaching_REPORT.pdf).
- 132 Joanna Allhands, "COVID-19 may be making Arizona's teacher shortage worse, and that's as bad as it sounds," *The Arizona Republic*, September 17, 2020, available at <https://www.azcentral.com/story/opinion/op-ed/joanna-allhands/2020/09/17/arizona-teacher-shortage-worse-largely-because-covid-19/3479575001/>.

- 133 The Associated Press, "Colorado substitute teacher shortage worsened by coronavirus," *TheDenverChannel.com*, October 4, 2020, available at <https://www.thedenverchannel.com/news/coronavirus/colorado-substitute-teacher-shortage-worsened-by-coronavirus>.
- 134 Yon Pomrenze, Evan Simko-Bednarski, and Elizabeth Stuart, "Here are the states allowing teachers to get Covid-19 vaccines," CNN, February 17, 2021, available at <https://www.cnn.com/2021/02/05/us/teacher-vaccine-states-list-trnd/index.html>.
- 135 *The New York Times*, "Covid-19 News: All U.S. States Are Now Offering Vaccines to Teachers," available at <https://www.nytimes.com/live/2021/03/08/world/covid-19-coronavirus> (last accessed June 2021).
- 136 Samuel Dodge, "Michigan sending \$500 hazard pay checks to teachers, \$250 to school staff by Feb. 25," *MLive*, January 27, 2021, available at <https://www.mlive.com/public-interest/2021/01/michigan-sending-500-hazard-pay-checks-to-teachers-250-to-school-staff-by-feb-25.html>.
- 137 Jeremy Pelzer, "Gov. Mike DeWine says he won't start vaccinations at Ohio schools that don't reopen March 1," *Cleveland.com*, February 12, 2021, available at <https://www.cleveland.com/open/2021/02/gov-mike-dewine-says-he-wont-start-vaccinations-at-ohio-schools-that-dont-reopen-march-1.html>.
- 138 Alison Steinbach, "Gilbert Public Schools lays off 152 employees for next school year, citing declining student enrollment," *The Arizona Republic*, March 29, 2021, available at <https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/gilbert-education/2021/03/29/gilbert-public-schools-lays-off-152-employees-citing-enrollment/7048938002/>.
- 139 Natasha Singer, "Online Schools Are Here to Stay, Even After the Pandemic," *The New York Times*, April 11, 2021, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/11/technology/remote-learning-online-school.html>.
- 140 Erica Chuang, Jessie Pinchoff, and Stephanie Psaki, "How natural disasters undermine schooling," *Brookings Institution*, January 23, 2018, available at <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/education-plus-development/2018/01/23/how-natural-disasters-undermine-schooling/>.
- 141 Eyewitness News, "No more snow days in 2021-22 New York City schools calendar," *ABC 7*, May 4, 2021, available at <https://abc7ny.com/new-york-city-schools-no-more-snow-days-election-day-remote-learning/10578503/>.